Parks Advisory Board Meeting Minutes

January 24, 2018
Chairperson Norma Hernandez called meeting to Order at 6:50 am. 
Present- Norma Hernandez, Jessica Schleif, Andrew Fick, Jim Holen, Eric Halverson, Aaron Crockett, Howard Rub, and Michele Tompkins.

Staff- Angela Cosby and Brianna Bowker.

Public comments
1. Ron Zilli, 1444 16th Street, Astoria, stated he was a professional forester with the Oregon Department of Forestry who had lived in Astoria for more than 20 years. He was concerned that the tree removal project was being done without management guidelines or goals. Assessments used to complete the tree inventory, particularly in Shively Park, were not done correctly. He recently took the State's forest pathologist to Shively and she came to a different conclusion on one of the fir trees. Removing this tree would have an adverse impact on the park and unnecessarily cost the City several thousand dollars. He also believed the project costs were excessive in many cases. While the one-to-one replanting philosophy is a good stewardship value, it is not needed in some cases because consideration was not given to where the trees came from or the long-term vision of the area. At a recent City Council meeting, he volunteered to replant all of the trees at Shively Park at his own expense. City Council did not accept his offer because doing so would have required the City to renegotiate their contract for this project. In the process of accepting bids, the Parks Department renegotiated the contract prior to its approval by City Council, changing the statement of work to exclude trees of the diameter that he planned to plant. The City does not need an arborist to do all of the work. He recommended the City evaluate more input on the large fir tree in Shively Park. Parks with playgrounds need to be considered differently from forested parks. He appreciated Staff's willingness to meet with him and consider his recommendations. However, Staff can do more to reduce costs.

2. Valerie Elder, 1069 Summit Avenue, Gearhart, said she was a forestry natural resources extension agent for Oregon State University who advises on the management of forested areas up to 500 acres. She offered educational and goal setting services that could help inform the City's decisions.
Approval of Minutes
A. December’s Parks Board minutes were unanimously approved.
President Hernandez
A. What do you hear- Michele Tompkins asked if there were any projects the United Way could take on for their Annual Day of Caring on April 21st. Director Cosby confirmed Staff was already working on it. President Hernandez said she loved the changes that were made at the Column. She also heard people were happy about the Valentine's dance. Eric Halverson said the Friends of the Column were working with the high school to create parking passes for prom so the students can have photos taken at the Column. Andrew Fick and Jessica Schleif heard that people were appreciative of efforts to make the ball more inclusive. Director Cosby noted it was too early to tell if there would be much attendance. Sunset Empire has put more resources into their father/daughter dance, so Staff is trying to market the dance, which will be closer and cost less. Jessica Schleif noted she was excited to see the work done on the Doughboy monument. Jim Holen said he read an article in the paper about the Co-op's proposal to put in housing above their new building. The article included comments indicating the Parks Master Plan did not involve the selling of park property. Director Cosby explained that the master plan did not specifically recommend that park properties be sold, but referred to removing excess and unneeded park lands. Most of the community is opposed to selling park properties.
Employee and Volunteer Recognition
A. Brianna Bowker recognized Desiree Denakis as the January employee of the month. 
Old Business
A. Jim Holen gave an update on the Parks Foundation Board’s annual retreat, the Run on the River, Parks After Dark, administrative procedures, board member recruitment, and the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats (SWOT) analysis. He distributed fliers for Run on the River and asked that they be posted around town. The Foundation would like to expand so it can provide scholarships to families in Warrenton. Director Cosby confirmed they plan to give out about $38,000 in scholarships in 2018. The Board and Staff briefly discussed some of the Run on the River sponsors.
B. Director Cosby updated the Board on Staff’s efforts to implement the Parks and Recreation Master Plan, noting that in May or June, Staff would give the Board a presentation on park development and maintenance plans. 
New Business
A. Director Cosby introduced the new Recreation Manager, Brianna Bowker. 
B. Director Cosby updated the Board on the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) with the Astoria Scandinavian Heritage Association. Rosemary Johnson has been hired as the project manager.

C. Director Cosby provided an update on the agreement with the Clatsop County Master Gardner's Association. Designs are complete and building will begin in the next couple of months.

D. Director Cosby presented a brief update on the MOA with David and Pam Armstrong, adding Post Office Park looks much better already.

E. Director Cosby updated the Board on the MOA with Jessica Schleif. 
F. Director Cosby provided updates on the removal of Priority 1 Hazard trees. City Council approved a contract with Arbor Care for the project. The contract was only slightly amended from the original proposal to leave some tree stumps in place instead of having them all ground away. Mr. Zilli's concerns were educational for Staff and helped inform decisions. Upon receiving his comments, Staff postponed the contract proposal so they could double check their methods. Staff considered input from foresters, certified arborists, and risk managers. The City sought bids from five companies who indicated the scope of work would be difficult to complete in the one-year time frame. So, in the future, Staff will request longer term proposals, which they hope will lower costs. She answered questions from the Board about the details of the contract. 
G. Director Cosby presented a request by the Friends of the Astoria Column to allow a vendor to sell ice cream at the Astoria Column on weekends during the summer. The Board discussed the benefits this would provide to the community and the City, and shared concerns that allowing a vendor would set a precedent. They also discussed placing new facilities in locations that would not obstruct the view from the Column. Director Cosby answered the Board's questions about the details of the proposal, noting that the Historic Landmarks Commission would be involved in the approval process. She confirmed she would forward the Board's feedback to the Friends. The Board, Staff, and members of the public discussed the pros and cons of vending in parks and the City's lack of a vending policy.
H. Director Cosby announced that updates on the feasibility of selling four park properties would be presented to City Council during a work session on Wednesday, February 14th at 9:00 am in City Hall Council Chambers. The properties include Birch Field, Customs House, Post Office Park, and Tide Rock Park. Parks Board members would receive a copy of the agenda packet for that meeting. She confirmed that selling excess park properties was a City Council goal and that the Parks Master Plan did not recommend specific parks. The Board and Staff shared details about the four park properties, noting their significance in the community. Post Office Park and Tide Rock Park have now been adopted, so are no longer underutilized. This would be a difficult discussion for the community, but considering park sales was part of the larger effort and need to decrease expenses and increase revenue.

Staff Reports and Upcoming Events
The following reports were presented to the Board as part of the agenda packet:

A. Maintenance

B. Aquatic Center

C. Recreation

D. Lil Sprouts/Port of Play 
Future Meetings
· February 28, 2018 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers

· March 28, 2018 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers
Non-Agenda/Miscellaneous Business
1. Director Cosby gave an explanation of the Facebook analytics, noting the differences between impressions, likes, hits and other data.

2. President Hernandez shared words of encouragement and appreciation for the Board and Staff.
Next meeting will be held Wednesday, February 28, 2018 at 6:45 am at City Hall in City Council Chambers. 
